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Thank you Mr. Chairman, 

Ladies and Gentlemen, 

The essence of the Energy Charter is providing common rules for global energy security. It is 
based on the recognition that all countries stand to gain from a balanced framework for 
cooperation in the energy sector. The Energy Charter Treaty has two distinctive features. 
Firstly, it is the only body of international rules that is tailored to the specific needs of the 
energy sector. Secondly, it covers a broad and diverse range of countries across Eurasia, 
including energy producers, consumers and transit countries. 

The Charter provides countries with natural resources with a means to attract investment, to 
protect their interests downstream, and to ensure reliable transportation for their energy 
exports to consumers. Energy-importing countries obtain protection for their outward energy 
investments, and mechanisms to promote security of supply. All countries benefit from 
measures to encourage the efficiency of energy production and use and to minimise their 
environmental impacts. 

The Charter dates back to a political initiative launched in Europe in the early 1990s, at a time 
when the end of the Cold War offered an unprecedented opportunity to overcome the previous 
economic divisions. As a political declaration on international energy cooperation, the Energy 
Charter was adopted in 1991. It was followed by the legally binding Energy Charter Treaty, 
which was signed in 1994 and which entered into force in 1998. 

Fifty-one European and Asian countries have signed or acceded to the Energy Charter Treaty. 
All EU states are individual signatories, and the ECT has also been signed collectively by the 
then European Community (now part of the European Union structure) and Euratom, so the 
total number of parties to the Treaty is fifty-three. 

With its current membership, the Charter has a natural focus on the evolving Eurasian energy 
market, including the Mediterranean region, the Middle East, North Africa and South-East 
Asia. Although it was conceived as a European initiative with a focus on ‘East-West’ 
cooperation, the scope of the Charter is now considerably broader. Pakistan, China, the 
Republic of Korea, Indonesia have all taken on observer status in recent years. The role of the 
Energy Charter in Asia is therefore becoming increasingly important. 

The Treaty’s common ‘rules of the game’ for the energy sector are designed to encourage 
investment and trade, to ensure reliable transit, and to promote efficient energy use. 

A huge volume of investment is required all along the supply chain in order to meet growing 
demand for energy worldwide. The premise of the Energy Charter is that international flows 
of investments, capital and technologies for the energy sector are in everyone’s interest, and 
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the Treaty’s primary aim is to promote the necessary climate of predictability that can attract 
private sector involvement. 

Before outlining what the ECT does, I would like to point out a few things it does not do: 
specifically, it does not force open access to resources or define a certain market structure for 
Energy Charter member countries. These are sovereign decisions for member governments. 

While the Charter is based on the idea that international flows of investments and 
technologies in the energy sector are mutually beneficial, national sovereignty over energy 
resources is a core principle of the Treaty, as specified in Article 18. Each member country is 
free to decide whether and how its national energy resources are developed, and also the 
extent to which its energy sector is open to foreign investors. 

While the ECT includes an obligation on member countries to facilitate energy transit across 
their territory, an Understanding included in the Treaty clearly states that the ECT provisions, 
I quote, “do not oblige any Contracting Party to introduce mandatory third party access”. The 
overall aim is to provide clear and transparent rules for international energy transit flows, 
which can encourage the efficient development and use of energy transportation infrastructure 
and reduce the risk of interruptions to supply. 

An objective of the Treaty is to promote transparency and efficiency in the operation of 
energy markets, but it is for governments to define the structure of their national energy 
sector. There is no obligation to privatise state-owned energy companies, or to break up 
vertically integrated energy companies. Suffice to look at, for example, the United Kingdom, 
where the gas and power sectors were unbundled and privatised back in the 1990s – and 
Turkmenistan, whose economy including the energy sector could not be more different from 
that of the UK. Both countries are Treaty members, both are very active within the Energy 
Charter Process. 

One of the strongest aspects of the ECT is that once an energy investment is made, it provides 
a stable interface between the foreign investor and the host government. This stability is 
particularly important in the global energy sector, where projects are highly strategic and 
capital-intensive, and where risks have to be assessed over the long-term. The ECT offers 
binding protection for foreign energy investors against key non-commercial risks, such as 
discriminatory treatment, direct or indirect expropriation, or breach of individual investment 
contracts. 

Another pillar of the Treaty is the promotion of reliable international transit flows. This is a 
particularly important issue for Eurasian energy security, since a high proportion of oil and 
gas in Eurasia is delivered through long-distance pipelines that cross multiple national borders 
and jurisdictions. Under the ECT, member countries are under an obligation to facilitate 
energy transit in line with the principle of freedom of transit and not to interrupt or reduce 
established energy transit flows. 

Thirdly, the Treaty requires that all member states act to minimise the harmful environmental 
impact of energy-related activities. It does not have binding targets in this area, but member 
countries use the Energy Charter as a forum to exchange information on programmes and 
policies that have been successful in improving energy efficiency. 

The ECT covers all types of energy materials and products, inclusive of electricity and 
energy-related equipment, and the provisions on investment protection apply also to 



 3

investments in hydropower, solar, wind energy, and all other renewable energy sources. For 
example, the first arbitration award made to an investor under the Energy Charter Treaty 
concerned the treatment of an investment in environmentally-friendly cogeneration of heat 
and power. 

If a country does not comply with its obligations under the ECT, the Treaty contains a variety 
of mechanisms to settle disputes, each of these designed to address a particular set of issues. 

If a member country feels that another state is not complying with its obligations under the 
Treaty – and if no resolution is possible through bilateral diplomatic channels – then the 
matter can be taken to binding international arbitration. This mechanism is applicable to 
almost all disputes arising under the ECT, with the exception of the articles on competition 
and on the environment. 

The Treaty also grants individual foreign investors the right to take member countries to 
international arbitration, in the event of an alleged breach of the ECT’s investment provisions. 

We are currently aware of over thirty such cases. It should be noted though that taking a 
dispute to arbitration is normally a ‘last resort’. For an individual investor, this is not a way to 
resolve day-to-day issues that can arise between an investor and a host government. But the 
fact that cases do find their way to arbitration is nonetheless important: it demonstrates that 
non-compliance with the Treaty can have both financial and reputation costs, and it 
encourages all parties to observe their obligations in the first place. 

The ECT also includes a unique conciliation procedure to deal specifically with disputes over 
transit. This can be invoked by member states, and is faster and less formal than taking a case 
to arbitration. Under this procedure, an independent conciliator is appointed by the Energy 
Charter Secretary General in order to assist the parties in reaching an agreement. If no 
agreement is reached quickly, then the conciliator ultimately has the power to fix interim 
transit tariffs for up to twelve months while negotiations between the parties continue. The 
aim of this procedure is to reduce the risk of interruptions to transit flows while an agreement 
is being found. 

Developing further the topic of secure transit – a crucial component of energy security, 
particularly in the context of Eurasia – I would like to update you on the status of the Energy 
Charter Protocol on Transit, a legal framework to additionally facilitate energy trade across 
borders and cooperation among energy producing, consuming and transit countries. 

Shortly after the entry into force of the ECT, the Energy Charter Conference – the 
organisation’s governing body – decided to go even further and to agree on more specific 
rules on energy transit within a separate Transit Protocol. The objectives of the negotiations 
on this Protocol were: 

• to ensure secure, efficient, uninterrupted and unimpeded transit; 

• to promote more efficient use of transit infrastructure; 

• to facilitate the construction or modification of transit infrastructure. 

Agreement was reached for most of the Protocol’s text by the end of 2002, leaving three main 
outstanding issues to be resolved by the EU and the Russian Federation: 

• long-term capacity booking and creation of transit infrastructure; 
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• the cost-reflectiveness of tariffs arising from auctions; 

• the clause introduced by the European Union having the effect that the Protocol would not 
apply to energy flows within the EU (the so-called “Regional Economic Integration 
Organisation clause”). 

Eventually, considering the progress made by the Charter’s Trade and Transit Group on these 
issues, the Charter Conference re-launched formal negotiations in 2009. 

However, at the end of 2011, the EU presented a new common position arguing that with all 
the international energy developments taking place and the lack of progress with the Transit 
Protocol in recent years, work should be stopped on the current draft. The EU expressed its 
willingness to consider a reset of the negotiations on the basis of a new document reflecting 
the common views of the constituency, if there was sufficient interest from key stakeholders. 

As a result, the Charter Conference decided to repeal the negotiation mandate for the Transit 
Protocol. The Trade and Transit Group was asked to conduct consultations among ECT 
members, observers and industry representatives on the prospects for a new energy transit 
instrument. The intention is to identify the exact issues to be addressed and the convergence 
of positions within the constituency. 

In that context, the Energy Charter Secretariat plans several stakeholder events on energy 
transit and cross-border trade in 2012 to obtain expert advice. The first such meeting for 
electricity sector stakeholders already took place in March. It was designed as an information 
exchange platform for stakeholders in cross-border electricity projects and transit among ECT 
members and observers. Participants from various regions presented ongoing and planned 
projects and highlighted the specific areas where closer international or regional cooperation 
was required from their point of view. This meeting will be followed by a similar gas event in 
June and an oil event in September. Subsequently, the Trade and Transit Group will suggest 
possible steps to be taken by the Charter Conference. 

It is likely that the new Charter instrument on energy transit will focus less on gas than the 
draft Transit Protocol. Rather, it will be broader in scope and provide a better platform for 
electricity and oil transit as well. Of course, to have a clearer understanding of the 
stakeholders’ views in this respect we have to wait until all three meetings are held and all the 
provided information is analysed by the Trade and Transit Group. 

And on this note, I would like to finish my presentation. I hope that my remarks were useful 
and will contribute to our further discussions. 

Thank you for your attention. 


